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OPINION FILED FEBRUARY 7, 2011

Hearing before ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE ERIC PAUL WELLS in
Springdale, Washington County, Arkansas.

Claimant represented by M. KEITH WREN, Attorney, Little Rock,
Arkansas.

Respondents No. 1 represented by MELISSA WOOD, Attorney, Little
Rock, Arkansas.

Respondent No. 2 represented by CHRISTY KING, Attorney, Little
Rock, Arkansas.

STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On November 9, 2010, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Springdale, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on August 18, 2010, and a pre-hearing order was filed on

August 20, 2010.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.
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2. On all relevant dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.

3. The claimant sustained compensable injuries to his right

wrist, lumbar spine, and left ankle on May 31, 2007.

4. The claimant is entitled to a weekly compensation rate of

$352 for temporary total disability and $264 for permanent partial

disability.

By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. The date the claimant reached maximum medical improvement.

2. Temporary total disability from December 9, 2008, to August

11, 2009, from September 23, 2009, to October 7, 2009, and November

19, 2009, to January 13, 2010.

3. Permanent total disability or wage loss in the alternative.

4. Attorney’s fees.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“The claimant sustained injuries to his right
wrist, left ankle and his L2 vertebra.  On
November 21, 2007 the Claimant was assigned a
21% impairment rating to the body as a whole
for all of his injuries.  The Claimant was
seen by Dr. Christopher Reeves who, on
December 9, 2008, recommended that the
Claimant undergo a kyphoplasty.  That request
was made to the Respondents on December 10,
2008, but the Respondents initially refused
the procedure.  Later the Respondents
authorized the procedure, however, by that
time Dr. Reeves thought that it was too late
for it to be of benefit.  On January 13, 2010,
the Claimant was assigned a 20% permanent
partial impairment rating by Dr. Reeves.  The
Respondents have stipulated to accept an 11%
permanent partial impairment rating.  Claimant
contends that he re-entered the healing period
on December 9, 2008 and that he is entitled to
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TTD from that date to January 13, 2010
determined.  Claimant also contends that he is
permanently and totally disabled, or in the
alternative, has sustained wage loss.”

Respondents No. 1's contentions are:

“Respondents contend that all appropriate
benefits have been and are continuing to be
paid with regard to this matter.  It is
Respondents’ position that Claimant was not
taken off work by Dr. Reeves until 8/11/09. 
Subsequent to that time, Claimant was
noncompliant with medical care.  Dr. Reeves
has now released Claimant to full duty as of
02/04/10.  As such, wage loss and permanent
total disability benefits are not applicable.”

Respondent No. 1's contentions are:

“If the claimant is found to be permanently
and totally disabled, the Trust Fund stands
ready to commence weekly benefits in
compliance with A.C.A. §11-9-502.  Therefore
the Trust Fund has not controverted the
claimant’s entitlement to benefits.”

The claimant in this matter is a seventy-year-old male who

suffered compensable injuries to his right wrist, left ankle, and

lumbar spine on May 31, 2007, while employed by the respondent as

a truck driver.  On May 31, 2007, the claimant was putting a tarp

on the trailer he was pulling when he slipped and fell to the

concrete beneath him.  At that time, the claimant suffered the

above described injuries.  The claimant has asked the Commission to

consider his entitlement to permanent and total disability or,

alternatively, his entitlement to wage loss.  In order to prove his

entitlement to permanent and total disability, the claimant has the

burden of proving that he is injured to the extent that he can only

perform services that are so limited in quality, dependability, or

quantity that a reasonable stable market for them does not exist.
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The claimant was admitted to St. John’s Hospital on May 31,

2007.  During his stay at the hospital it was determined that he

had an L2 vertebral body fracture, a left ankle osteochodral talar

fracture, a left fibular transverse non-displaced fracture and a

carponovicular fracture by clinic examination.  This was discovered

through a consult at St. John’s Hospital by Dr. Riccardi.  The plan

at that point was to put the claimant in a short leg cast when the

swelling in his ankle became reduced also to place the claimant in

a thumb cast for his right wrist.  It was indicated at that time

that it would take at lease twelve weeks for the fractures to heal

and the claimant should not be out of bed.

On August 3, 2007, the claimant underwent an x-ray of the

lumbar spine at St. John’s Hospital.  That x-ray showed that his

fracture was healing.  Shortly after that x-ray, on September 4,

2007, Dr. Riccardi stated in a medical record that he is going to

begin the claimant on physical therapy; however, the claimant is

not yet ready to return to work.

The claimant underwent physical therapy treatment from

September 5, 2007, through October 15, 2007, through St. John’s

Hospital.

On October 16, 2007, the claimant was again seen by Dr.

Riccardi at the Orthopedic and Sports Medical Center of Northwest

Arkansas.  The clinic notes from that visit indicated that the

claimant’s complaints/diagnosis was, 1. L2 compression fracture, 2.

Right wrist carponavicular fracture, and 3. Left anterior distal
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tibula marginal fracture.  The history listed in the clinic note is

as follows:

“This is a 66-year-old male who is now 4-1/2
months status post trauma.  He is getting more
and more back pain with physical therapy.  He
continues in his CASH orthosis.  He is not
ready to return to work.  I believe his
condition has stabilized.”

The discussion portion of the clinic notes state:

“I believe the patient has reached maximum
benefits of care for his trauma.  I do not
believe he will get substantial improvement in
the future.  I recommend he be evaluated for
permanent impairment and disability rating at
this time.”

On page 53 of Claimant’s Exhibit No. 1 we find a form that was

filled out by Dr. Riccardi regarding the claimant.  In that form,

Dr. Riccardi indicates the claimant is unable to return to work.

Also, that the claimant is on permanent restrictions of a maximum

lifting and carrying weight of ten pounds.  It also indicates that

the claimant is not to drive any vehicle.  In the physical notes

portion of the form, Dr. Riccardi stated:

“Patient has reached maximum benefit of acute
care.  I doubt he will return to work.  He
should have disability evaluation.”

The form indicates that it was completed on October 16, 2007, which

is the same date as the claimant’s last visit with Dr. Riccardi.

On November 5, 2007, the claimant underwent a functional

capacity evaluation through Health South.  A letter from Julie

Rogers PT and Debbie Cone LPTA is found at Claimant’s Exhibit No.

1, page 57 which gives the following conclusions of the claimant’s
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functional capacity evaluation and indicates that the claimant is

able to do light work.  The conclusions are as follows:

“The results of this evaluation indicate that
Charles McGill demonstrated the ability to
lift occasionally 23 lbs. floor to knuckle, 5
lbs. knuckle to shoulder, 15 lbs, shoulder to
overhead, and 10 lbs, for the 100-foot carry.
He refused a frequent lifting test secondary
to complaints of increased pain in his left
ankle and back after occasional lifting.  He
did demonstrate the ability to sit
consistently.  He demonstrated the ability to
walk frequently, stand and stair climb
occasionally.  He demonstrated the ability to
stoop, overhead reach, forward reach,
repetitive reach, squat, ladder climb,
push/pull, stack, and perform
supination/pronation activities occasionally.
Based upon the Department of Labor standards
this places him in the light work category for
an 8 hour day.”

On November 15, 2007, the claimant was again seen by Dr.

Riccardi.  During this visit, the claimant still complained about

back pain.  The physical examination portion of the clinic note

from that visit states:

“The patient’s impairment ratings for his
right wrist, left ankle, and spinal fracture
are 10% whole-person impairment, 10% whole-
person impairment, and 2% whole-person
impairment, respectively.  Again, using the
combined values chart page 322, the patient’s
combined whole person impairment is calculated
at 21%.”

The discussion portion of that clinic note states:

“I believe these observations and calculations
are reasonable representation of the patient’s
impairment.  It is my professional opinion
that he will not be able to return to work as
a truck driver or in any position of
employment that would require prolonged
sitting, prolonged standing, lifting,
carrying, pushing, or pulling, bending or
prolonged use of his hands or feet.”
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On September 17, 2008, the claimant presented to the Branson

Neurology and Pain Center in Branson, Missouri.  The claimant was

seen by Chris Reeves, DO.  At that time, the claimant presented

with back pain and described the fall at work back on May 31, 2007.

Dr. Reeves ordered an MRI of the claimant’s lumbar spine.  That MRI

was performed on September 22, 2008, at the Branson Neurology and

Pain Center in Branson, Missouri.

On October 7, 2008, the claimant received a lumbar epidurogram

and epidural injection from Dr. Diane Cornelison at Branson

Neurology and Pain Center.  This injection was given at the

direction of Dr. Reeves.

On February 9, 2009, the claimant was again seen by Dr. Reeves

for a follow up for the MRI of his lumbar spine and the epidural

injections performed by Dr. Cornelison.  The medical record from

that report indicates that the injections failed in that their

benefit only lasted for a few days.  The medical report gives an

impression of:

“L1 compression, acute-on-chronic.”  Dr.
Reeves recommended the following plan;
Recommended L1 kyphoplasty.  The procedure,
risks, and possible complications were
discussed at length with the patient.  The
patient is going to get up for the procedure.
We will have the patient see Patricia Duggan,
PA-C, for preop evaluation.”

On March 12, 2009, the claimant was seen by Dr. Gannon B.

Randolph for a second opinion requested by his workers’

compensation insurance carrier.  Dr. Randolph indicates in the

medical report that there has been a recommendation made for a
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kyphoplasty type of procedure to alleviate the patient’s pain.  Dr.

Randolph gave the following assessment in his medical report:

“1. L1 fracture
2. L2 fracture
3. Chronic pain and lumbago possibly

secondary to an acute chronic
insufficiency fractures”

His recommendations for the patient are”

“I would need to see an MRI with STIR sequence
images to determine the acuity and chronicity
of these injuries.  If there is a positive
increased signal on STIR images he might
benefit from vertebroplasty/kyphoplasty type
procedure.  Otherwise, he probably has chronic
pain secondary to post traumatic arthritis
from his fall and would not likely get better
with one of those procedures.  I do not see
any reason to recommend new decompression or
lumbar fusion based on the patient’s
neurological picture of its patient’s
neuralgic pictures of his lower extremities.
However, he clearly is in pain.  In regards to
questions that were asked causation of his
injury is likely from his fall given the
appearance of his vertebral bodies, current
diagnosis please see above.  Whether the
patient is MMI and what future treatment would
be necessary would depend on the results of
the MRI scan which I do not have.  Therefore,
I cannot complete this portion of the
evaluation.”

On April 17, 2009, Dr. Randolph issued a clinic note regarding

the claimant which states:

“Charles’ MRI is reviewed today.  It does show
that he had fractures of both L1 and L2.  He
has a coronal split of L2.  He has a
compression fracture consistent with STIR
positive edema at L1.  These fractures do not
demonstrate any retropulsion or significant
neuralgic impingement associated with them and
would be categorized as stable fractures.  The
fractures were acute, especially at L1 as of
9-22-2006 therefore if they are still acute by
STIR sequence I would think they would be
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amendable to vertebroplasty as a potential
treatment for the patient’s pain.”

On August 11, 2009, the claimant was again seen by Dr. Reeves.

That medical note indicates that the patient is back for follow up

on his low back pain and also indicates that he has had two weeks

of physical therapy and that the claimant feels like the therapy

might be helping.  The medical note also indicates that the

claimant continued to have low back pain that radiates into his

legs and although the physical therapy is helping, he is still

having a lot of pain and difficulty.  Dr. Reeves gives the

following impression:

“Lumbar radiculopathy; herniated disc L4-5,
status post compression fracture L2.”

The following plan is indicated:

“1. I think if the patient had received
treatment earlier in his diagnosis I
believe it would have been a shorter
course of therapy.  Now he has kind of
just been laying and waiting to this
point.  I think we need to get aggressive
with this physical therapy.

2. Continued injections with Diane Cornelison. 
3. We will reevaluate him at six weeks to 

               see if he has improved.
4. He needs to be off work until we can

diminish his pain.  This may take a
protracted course since it has been now 9
months since the injury before he is
receiving any substantial treatment.”

The claimant was seen by Dr. Reeves on November 5, 2009.  The

medical record from that office visit states:

“The patient showed up today without an
appointment, but he needed to be seen.  I have
requested work hardening back on October 7.
He just got a phone call the other day from
workers’ compensation that they will approve
him for 7 visits.  Subjective: On examination
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today, he has 5/5 strength.  Complaints of
calf cramps.  Nothing that is radicular in
origin.  He has some vague, right hip
complaints and back complaints.  Nothing very
solid.  Plan/recommendations: He states he
cannot work and cannot crawl into a tractor
trailer.  I can find no basis at this point.
His compression fractures are healed.  His
mild disc bulges should not be a cause of his
problems.  I think a lot of this probably has
to do with his current home life.  I recommend
two weeks of work hardening and then return to
work with no restrictions.”

On January 13, 2010, Dr. Reeves issued a letter regarding the

claimant.  In that letter, Dr. Reeves states that the patient has

been treated for his compression fracture of L1 and L2 and also

disc bulges at L4-5 and L5-S1.  Dr. Reeves also indicates that

based on his experience and the America Medical Associations Guide

to Evaluation of Permanent Impairments, Forth Edition, the patient

has 20 percent whole person impairment secondary to the above

diagnosis.  This is based on Table 75 due to a specific spine

disorder. 

On February 4, 2010, Dr. Reeves completes a form sent to him

by Comp Choice and indicates that the claimant has received a full

duty release and has reached maximum medical improvement.  At that

time, Dr. Reeves indicated no restrictions of any type regarding

the claimant in this matter and his physician notes indicate the

patient has been rated and released.

On February 9, 2010, Dr. Reeves again authors a letter

concerning the claimant.  The body of the letter states:

“I received a request for clarification on the
above-named patient’s impairment rating.  This
is based off of Table 75, Forth Edition of the
Guides of Permanent Partial Impairment.  This
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Table give specific impairment ratings due to
a diagnosis not tied to range of motion.  The
compression fracture was 12% whole body
disability and the herniated disc was 8%.”

It is clear from the medical evidence presented in this case

that Dr. Riccardi and Dr. Reeves both differ in the permanent

restrictions of the claimant.  Dr. Riccardi gave specific

restrictions that limited the claimant to lifting or pulling ten

pounds and would not allow him to drive any vehicle. These

restrictions were placed on the claimant by Dr. Riccardi when he

was released back in 2007.  However, the claimant then sought

treatment by Dr. Reeves who, as late as 2010, released the claimant

and placed no restrictions of any kind on the claimant.  The

claimant testified during the hearing as to his beliefs about the

qualities of both Dr. Riccardi and Dr. Reeves.  This testimony is

found during cross examination of the claimant on page 42, lines 7

through 21.  It states:

“Q. You made mention that Dr. Riccardi was not
one of your favorite doctors.  Is that fair to
say?

A. Well, I know of over 100 law suites against
him for crippling people.

Q. Would it be fair to say that you think Dr.
Reeves is a better doctor?

A. Oh, yes, 1,000 percent better.

Q. So you respect his opinion more than Dr.
Riccardi’s; is that correct?

A. Yes.  My wife went and seen him over her
back and her knee, and so I had seen him
before.

Q. OK.
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A. This happened, so what I did was went to
him.  He was the closest around and he was
good.  He is rated in the top five in the
world.”

In my personal review of the differences in Dr. Riccardi’s and

Dr. Reeves’ permanent restrictions placed on the claimant, I have

considered that Dr. Reeves has had much more recent contact with

the claimant and is in a far better position to consider what the

claimant’s permanent restrictions would be.  Therefore, I give much

less weight to Dr. Riccardi’s opinion in that his last visit with

the claimant was nearly three years ago.

Taking the claimant’s testimony into consideration along with

the medical evidence in this matter, it seems clear to me through

the lack of physical restrictions that the claimant is capable of

performing job duties in the employment market today.  It appears

from the lack of permanent restrictions issued by Dr. Reeves the

claimant could even return to his former occupation as a truck

driver.

Although the claimant testified throughout the hearing that he

was unable to do so due to narcotic pain medications that he was

currently taking and the levels of pain he experiences when sitting

for prolonged periods.  I do believe that the claimant does have

pain associated with his compensable injuries; however, I do not

find that the medical evidence presented in this matter shows that

the claimant would be unable to do some type of driving related

work, albeit, there may need to be some periods of break or rest

and long haul truck driving most probably would not be an option.
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The claimant is not permanent and totally disabled but his

ability to earn wages has been affected.  His work history is that

of a tractor trailer driver for at least fifty years.  He has been

required throughout his life to sit and concentrate on driving for

long periods of time.  He can no longer perform those tasks.  The

claimant credibly testified that given the level of pain he

experiences due to his compensable injury he would not be able to

sit for the long periods of time needed to drive a tractor trailer.

Given the medical evidence of the fracture to his spine along

with the claimant’s credible testimony, regarding pain and the

medications associated with the control of that pain.  I agree that

tractor trailer driving that the claimant once participated in is

no longer possible.

The claimant does have a GED and a long work history of

driving commercial trucks.  At the time of the hearing, he was

seventy years of age.  He has a history of a willingness to work;

however, his testimony indicates that retirement is an option that

he has considered given his age.  I do believe that his willingness

to work is somewhat lacking given his testimony regarding

retirement.

The claimant’s pool of available jobs is smaller due to his

compensable injuries and their effects.  The claimant can no longer

perform a job that requires sitting and concentrating for long

periods of time.  While the claimant has lost the above described

abilities, he still has the physical abilities that you would

expect a man of his age to posses.
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After consideration of all the evidence including age,

education, and work experience, I find that the claimant’s

employment opportunities have been substantially reduced by the

physical limitations caused by his compensable injuries.  In my

opinion, this loss of wage-earning capacity would entitle the

claimant to an amount of wage loss that would be equal to a whole

body impairment rating of 15 percent.  This amount is over and

above any consideration of any anatomical impairment.

The claimant has also asked the Commission to consider

temporary total disability benefits from December 9, 2008, to

August 11, 2009, from September 23, 2009, to October 7, 2009, and

from November 19, 2009, to January 13, 2010.

We will first give consideration to the temporary total

disability benefits requested from December 9, 2008, to August 11,

2009.  In review of the medical records associated with the time

periods in which the claimant has requested temporary total

disability, the beginning date of December 9, 2008, is also the

date of an office visit with Dr. Reeves.  During that office visit

Dr. Reeves recommended L1 kyphoplasty for the claimant.  Dr. Reeves

also indicated that the epidural and facet injections performed on

the claimant have failed and that their relief only lasted for a

few days.

The August 11, 2009, date which is the end date of this

requested period of temporary total disability also corresponds

with a visit to Dr. Reeves.  During that visit, the claimant is

continuing to complain of low back pain that is radiating into his
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legs.  Dr. Reeves sets up a four-point plan which includes taking

the claimant off work until his pain can be diminished.  Given a

review of the medical records between the start and stop date for

the requested temporary total disability and the claimant’s

testimony, I do not find that the claimant has met his burden of

proving his entitlement to temporary total disability for this time

period.

We will now consider the last two periods of temporary total

disability that the claimant has requested which are from September

23, 2009, to October 7, 2009, and November 19, 2009, to January 13,

2010.  As in the before mentioned discussion of temporary total

disability, Dr. Reeves did remove the claimant from work on August

11, 2009, and during an office visit from that date he placed the

claimant in an aggressive physical therapy program.  During the

September 23, 2009, to October 7, 2009, period of time, medical

records indicate that the claimant did miss two physical therapy

appointments.

On Respondents’ Exhibit No. 1 page 14 a document indicates

that the claimant was a no show for a September 23, 2009,

appointment that was set for 1:00 p.m. and that the claimant missed

an appointment for September 29, 2009, which is shown in a medical

document found at Respondents’ Exhibit NO. 1 page 15.  The claimant

was questioned about missing his physical therapy appointments on

the dates previously mentioned in testimony.  It seems clear that

the claimant did not believe he had missed any appointments.  Given

the sheer amount of medical appointments that the claimant has had
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throughout the course of his treatment, I do not believe that he

had any intention of missing these physical therapy appointments if

they were in fact missed.  It seems from the testimony that there

may have been some confusion as to the proper day for the claimant

to appear for his physical therapy sessions.  In review of the

medical records, it seems clear that the claimant was still placed

off work by Dr. Reeves during this time period and the claimant

should be entitled to temporary total disability from September 23,

2009, to October 7, 2009.

The claimant is also requesting temporary total disability

from November 19, 2009, to January 13, 2010.  The claimant saw Dr.

Reeves on November 5, 2009.  At that time, Dr. Reeves indicates in

his recommendation portion of his medical note that he is going to

recommend two more weeks of work hardening and then returned the

claimant to work with no restrictions.  Given that visit occurred

on November 5, 2009, it would appear that the November 19, 2009,

date would be the date on which the claimant should have been

returned to work and finished with his physical therapy.  However,

in review of the physical therapy notes, it appears that the

claimant continued physical therapy until his last appointment on

December 1, 2009.  I believe it is clear through the plan or

recommendation of Dr. Reeves that he wanted the claimant to

complete this physical therapy and that would be the trigger for

his release to return to work, not a generic amount of time.

Considering his last physical therapy appointment was December 1,

2009, I do believe that the claimant should be entitled to
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temporary total disability benefits from November 19, 2009, to

December 1, 2009.

The claimant has also made issue out of the maximum medical

improvement date in this case.  It appears to me that the December

1, 2009, date is also the date the claimant actually reached

maximum medical improvement.  The medical records do not indicate

Dr. Reeves had any interaction with the claimant after the November

5, 2009, office visit; however, he does order the physical therapy

for a period of two weeks.  As I stated earlier, it is clear that

the physical therapy ran longer than that and was completed on

December 1, 2009.  I do believe its completion is the date that the

claimant reached maximum medical improvement.  I do take note and

understand that Dr. Reeves filled out a form for Comp Choice on

January 3, 2010, which states the patient has been rated and

released and gave no restrictions at that point; however, I do feel

that the last physical therapy appointment was the actual end of

the claimant’s medical treatment in this matter.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witness and to observe his demeanor, the following findings of

fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on August 18, 2010, and contained in
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a pre-hearing order filed August 20, 2010, are hereby accepted as

fact.

2. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that he is permanently and totally disabled.

3. The claimant has proven that he has suffered a loss in wage

earning capacity as a result of his compensable injuries in an

amount that would equal 15 percent impairment to the body as a

whole.

4. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that he is entitled to temporary total disability benefits

from December 9, 2008, to August 11, 2009.

5. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that he is entitled to temporary total disability benefits from

September 23, 2009, to October 7, 2009.

6. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that he is entitled to temporary total disability benefits from

November 19, 2009, to December 1, 2009.

7. The claimant reached maximum medical improvement on

December 1, 2009.

8. The claimant’s attorney is entitled to a fee in this matter

commiserate with the Arkansas Workers’ Compensation Act.

ORDER

The claimant has met his burden and shall receive wage loss

from Respondents No. 1 in an amount of 15 percent to the body as a

whole.
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Respondents No. 1 shall pay the claimant temporary total

disability benefits from September 23, 2009, to October 7, 2009,

and from November 19, 2009, to December 1, 2009.

Respondents No. 1 shall pay to the claimant's attorney the

maximum statutory attorney's fee on the additional benefits awarded

herein, with one half of said attorney's fee to be paid by

Respondents No. 1 in addition to such benefits and one half of said

attorney's fee to be withheld by Respondents No. 1 from such

benefits.

All benefits herein awarded which have heretofore accrued are

payable in a lump sum without discount.

This award shall bear the maximum legal rate of interest until

paid.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


